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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY MARCH 26, 2013 

 

  Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Municipal Center Assembly Room with the following 

members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte & Bryan Wysong          

    

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

    Dee Ahern 

     

 

 Absent:  Matthew O’Keefe, Commissioner 

    Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

    Paul Bedard, Alternate 

     

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 

   

 

   

 The Chair seated Ms. Ahern for Mr. O’Keefe.  A quorum was 

determined. 

   

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.   

 Approval of Minutes – Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve the 

Minutes of the previous meeting.  Mr.  Wysong seconded.  Motion passed 

unanimously on a voice vote. 

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #5982A, Application of Brian J. & Kelly A. Terry for 

a 23’ rear yard setback variance to 27’ where 50’ is required under 

Sections 7A-00& 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 340 Shuttle Meadow 

Road, property of Brian J. & Kelly A. Terry in an R-80 zone. 

 ATTORNEY ANDREW DENORFIA:  Good evening Mr. Chairman and 

commission members.  Attorney Andrew Denorfia with offices at 133 Main 
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Street in Southington representing the applicant Brian and Kelly 

Terry.  

 We come before you tonight for a 23’ rear yard setback variance 

for a portion of a proposed house located at 340 Shuttle Meadow Road 

as Rob said under Section 7A-00 and 15-04 of the zoning regulations. 

 Now 340 Shuttle Meadow Road consists of approximately 2.8 acres 

and is located in an R-80 zone.  The property shares a common driveway 

with two lots and the proposed house is to be set back almost 500’ 

from Shuttle Meadow Road.  The home is well buffered from the 

surrounding properties including the property to the rear where the 

property slopes down approximately 150’. 

 The proposed home is to be approximately 2800 square feet and is 

smaller than almost all of the other homes in the subdivision. 

 We believe the requested 23’ variance is minor nature as it only 

affects a portion of their house.  As you can see here, just looking 

at the map, if you can see it, to the left rear of the home. 

 We also believe a hardship exists in that even though it is a 

very large lot, the useable buildable area is very restricted.  Now 

this is for a few reasons.  The first is the wetlands that go across 

the middle of the property. And, along with that comes the 50’ upland 

review area. 

 Additionally, behind that is the septic system with the leach 

fields.  Now the required setback area for the septic and leach field 

is 25’ from the home.  As you can see here, the applicant is able to 

meet that with the plan as shown which includes the proposed variance. 

 The engineers have also found based on the soil testing that the 

soil is actually better for the septic system the further back the 

home and septic system is pushed back. 

 Therefore, as you can see, we believe the buildable area is 

greatly restricted and we believe that this is a minor variance and 

the applicant does have a hardship based on the restricted building 

area. 

 With that, I would be happy to answer any questions for you. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The only thing we don’t have is a print of the 

addition.  We don’t have the – 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Of the home? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  -- height.  Whatever.  What is the height? 

 MR. WYSONG:  It is new construction. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Oh, this is new? 
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 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  It is new construction.  Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  oh, OKAY. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  It is a one story home.  It’s a ranch style 

home.  So this is, when the engineers, when the original subdivisions 

are approved they kind of just throw a small box on there.  When we 

actually go to get approval from the town, we have to put a plot plan 

on there.  This is when it came through based on how it was and based 

on the location of the septic and the setbacks the engineers realized 

it was encroaching on the 50’ setback.   And, that is why we are in 

front of you tonight. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  How much of that that you are encroaching there, 

how much of that, like it says the corner here, but how much of the 

corner?  Do you have it?  Approximately. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Right.  It looks like it’s 21’ across the 

back there.  If you look at the map we’ve provided the – um --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:   Right. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  So you’ll see actually the 50’ setback 

requirement, the dotted line there.  So just that portion of the --- 

the left rear portion, I guess would be the left rear rectangle, would 

be – encroaches on to that area.  So the rest of it stays well within 

the 50’ setback. 

 MR. WYSONG:  There is currently a structure to the south, maybe 

southwest of the proposed site. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That is the adjoining property. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Can you point to where that structure is somewhere 

on that? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: That is over here. Okay, so, see if you come 

down Shuttle Meadow Road, there is a common driveway here where there 

is a lot immediately --- the proposed home would be immediately on 

Shuttle Meadow Road.  And, then there is one to the rear here. 

 The home that is actually --- he stores construction, I don’t 

think he lives there at all on this site.  He just uses that as a 

construction yard.  It looks like he has been there before zoning?  

Been there for quite some time.  So that has been there for as long as 

anybody can remember. That’s why that is grandfathered in. 

 MR. WYSONG: Is there any buildable space behind this lot?  I know 

you are --- the lots along this road to the west drop off quite 

severely. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Right.  There is not another --- there is not 

another lot back there. No. 
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 MR. WYSONG:  Does the property line run across the top of the 

ridgeline?  Or is there land, level land to the west? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  The ridgeline is the property line. 

 THE CHAIR:  Which side, I’m sorry?   On the west side.  Okay.  

Right here, this whole thing here.  Okay.  So there’s nothing on the 

other – 

 MR.  LOMBARDI:  There is nothing on the other side, is that 

correct? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Well, there is a drop.  There is a home down 

below. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  There’s a drop there. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Right.  Approximately 150’ is what the 

engineer told me today. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is this the road that was blocked off with those big 

blocks? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, that’s why I couldn’t get up there. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:   That used to be a spot where people would 

dump stuff. 

 THE CHAIR:  It threw my GPS off. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I live around the corner, so I know. 

 THE CHAIR:  Couldn’t find it. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, these are two acre lots up there? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Correct, right.  And, this is 2.8 acres.  

Unfortunately, a lot of it is restricted on where they can build. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of the application?  Is 

there anyone in favor of this application? 
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 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application?   

 Would you please come forward and state your name and address for 

the record, please? 

 LYNNE SANDERS:  Hi, my name is Lynne Sanders.  I actually own the 

property at 1481 Flanders Road which is the property where they’re 

asking for this variance.   

 And, I apologize, I am really not trying to be difficult, but 

part of the reason that I purchased this property six months ago was 

because of the privacy of the lot.   And, although they are correct 

that there is a drop and there is a ridge mountain behind our house, I 

really don’t want to look out my back window and see a house. 

 And, I don’t know exactly if I would be able to see the house.  I 

am not exactly sure where our property line is.  We have actually 

contacted for estimates to have our property actually staked so I know 

exactly where it is and how close it would be.  But I am concerned 

that if this variance is granted that it is going to take away from 

the entire reason that I purchased this property. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have a question.   Can you describe on the map 

where your house is located, where the variance setback lies? 

 MR. GWOREK:  It’s got to be off the map. 

 MS. SANDERS: Yah, it’s off the map.  I apologize I didn’t 

actually think to bring the actual map of that – 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  It’s on the same side. It’s on the west. 

 THE CHAIR:  So it’s down. 

 MS. SANDERS:  It is down. Yah, so our property --- we probably 

have pictures of our backyard on our phone, but our property goes 

behind our house and it goes up --- I am going to call it a mountain.  

I don’t know if it is technically a mountain, but it goes up the 

ridgeline and their property starts on top of that ridge at some 

point. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I’m sorry.  Your last name is Geiger? 

 MS. SANDERS:  Sanders. No, it was purchased --- we closed on the 

house on October 12
th
. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  So, Geiger used to own the house? 

 MS. SANDERS:  Correct. 

 MR.  LIBRANDI:  Okay, so it is the property adjacent, right here. 
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 MR. WYSONG:  My sense when I drive in there, either on Shuttle 

Meadow or on, I don’t know the name of the road with your house? 

 MS. SANDERS:  Flanders.   

 MR. WYSONG:  Flanders.  There must be a 100’ elevation change 

between those two roads. 

 MS. SANDERS:   Agree. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Your backyard must be a big granite cliff with a big 

square box --- 

 MS. SANDERS:  With trees and deer and everything, yes. 

 MR.WYSONG:  It goes up. 

 MS. SANDERS: Yup. 

 MR. WYSONG: And, your concern is you will see a ranch house 

that’s over the ridge on the other side? 

 MS. SANDERS:  Well again, yah, I have not actually been up there 

to see the property so I don’t really know how close.  I didn’t know 

until tonight it was going to be a one story house.  But you can build 

a one story house with a really big peak and just um, you know, there 

are certain levels of the elevation that they’re not rock. 

 And, right now with the trees down, I can see the entire top of 

that ridgeline.  I just, again, I don’t know.  I just – we drove up 

there the other day because we had been approached knowing that you 

wanted a variance and we happened to see the notice for this hearing 

and we’re here. 

 MR.  WYSONG: Perhaps you can answer the question. 

 MR.LOMBARDI:  I have one more, I guess, statement. 

 THE CHAIR:  He has a chance to rebut after. 

 MR. LOMBARDI: Just a point of reference here.  I mean, we 

certainly respect your concern for your view and everything but even 

if the applicant here did not need a variance and did not come before 

the board, you view would probably be the same as if this variance was 

granted.  So in terms of your view, and impact on your property, I 

don’t think the variance is really relative to that.  I think the 

variance is a separate issue.  But certainly we respect your concern 

for your view and everything. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think one of the, I mean, understanding your 

concern, that if this is a 2800 square foot house and it’s a single 

story and they’re not allowed --- let’s say that this doesn’t fit that 

footprint and they end up having to build a 2800 square foot house 
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with two stories, that compounds your problem even if they don’t need 

a variance. 

 So, my sense is this might be the best of the options.  Because 

if we don’t grant it, then this – house --- that’s quite a chunk of 

house.  I say a chunk of house, it’s probably 400 square feet that 

they may decide this style house doesn’t fit and they’re going to go 

two stories, no variance, you are going to see that more than you are 

going to see this. I’m just – 

 MS. SANDERS:  No, no. I agree. 

 THE CHAIR:  But I can understand your concern. Sure. 

 MS. SANDERS: And, I hate even coming up here and saying I oppose. 

I certainly don’t want to start a neighborhood relation that way.  

It’s just that this --- so. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, anything else? 

 MS.SANDERS: No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 Thank you very much. 

 Anyone else here speaking opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 The applicant has right of last rebuttal. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:   Thank you.  The applicant has, as you said, 

done their best in terms of finding a plan that will meet all of the 

requirements, be less intrusive or at least intrusive as possible. 

 So, it is a fair point that without the variance, it would lead 

the applicant to go back to the drawing board which could increase the 

height of the house.  

 We obviously respect the neighbor’s concern.  It is a fair 

concern but I don’t think it is going --- I think that as you said, it 

may be the best case scenario where for a minor variance um, we’re 

able to only get a 23’ variance, we’re able to um, build a ranch style  

house that again, the house behind that ridge is approximately 150’.  

So there is quite some distance even to the bottom of that ridge or 

hill or mountain or whatever you want to call it.   

 So um, we do believe a hardship is made and we would request your 

approval. 

 Thank you very much. 

 MR. GWOREK:  I have one more question. Do you plan on keeping the 

buffer on that property or cutting down all that tree line and making 
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a backyard or what are the plans back to the property line?  Have you 

decided? 

 (Undertone conversations) 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  So, what is cut now is the plan.  There was 

quite a few dead trees.  I know because I built around the corner and 

many of the trees in that area or as soon as we got in there were all 

dead. 

 THE CHAIR:  One final question.   That variance, that 400 square 

feet that the variance is encompassing there on the lefthandside, left 

side of the house, approximately how high would that be?  It’s a 

single story ranch.  I understand that but approximately how high is 

the roofline going to be? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I don’t have the – 

 (Undertone conversation) 

 We’re estimating right now. We don’t have that number.   

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have a copy of the drawings for the home? 

 APPLICANT: Not yet, sir.  I have a preliminary but I don’t have 

it with me.   

 THE CHAIR: Well, we have one option. We can continue the public 

hearing and just have them research that and get back to us. Um, but, 

or we can just move forward.  It’s up to you guys.  I’ll leave it up 

to you. 

 MR.WYSONG:  I have a couple of more questions I’d like to ask. 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure. 

 MR. WYSONG: My sense in driving into your lot was that where the 

house is going to be is lower than the ridge line.  Do you agree with 

that assessment? 

 APPLICANT: Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Were you planning to build the house high enough to 

have a view to the west? 

 APPLICANT:  I don’t think we can go that high. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, that was my sense.  The lot is a continuous 

slope up and the ridgeline --- just my sense would be the ridgeline is 

likely to be higher than your roofline. 

 APPLICANT:  Not higher than the roofline but the elevation --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Just state your name and address for the record.  

Please? 



9 

 

 BRIAN TERRY:  249 Spring Lake Road.  Uh, the ridgeline is a lot 

higher than where the back of the yard is supposed to be.  Where the 

finished floor is now, I think its 6’ higher. 

 MR. WYSONG:  The ridgeline is 6’ higher? 

 MR. TERRY:  The ridgeline is 6’ higher than the actual floor.  So 

there has got to be a ton of landscaping done.  And, we are not 

looking to cut the grade down drastically because it would encroach on 

the neighbor’s land and its major excavation there. 

 So we are just trying to make the grade work better to allow 

pushing the house back for the septic. 

 You take the material out and bring it around the front and it 

will help with the incline, it will flatten it out a little bit. 

 You know what I mean?  From the back to around the front of the 

house. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Am I correct in assuming you are blasting for the 

foundation? 

 MR. TERRY:  I hope not.  I go to church every week and I am 

hoping not to blast. 

 MR. WYSONG:  The west side is all granite.  I don’t know why the 

east side wouldn’t also be granite. 

 MR. TERRY: I mean, Andy built right near me.   So, I don’t think 

they blasted.  So, --- 

 MR. WYSONG:  Did you consider moving the house half a septic 

field --- the drawing shows the main field and the alternate field, if 

I interpret the drawing correctly.  You’ve got three leaching field 

runs that are in the solid lines and the alternate field: I assume is 

the dotted lines. 

 Have you considered moving the house, since you are not going to 

have a view to the west anyway, moving the house a half a or one leach 

field closer to the road and having your main leach field in the front 

where it is now, actually the dotted line one, and bring your 

alternate leach field in the back? 

 MR. TERRY:  Uh, I don’t think I’d be able to do it because I have 

to have the area to get the well in. 

 MR. WYSONG: Where is the well going? 

 MR. TERRY:  The well is going to go somewhere probably off of the 

driveway, way over here, or on this side --- whatever the 75’ 

circumference is going to bring me, you know, away from the leaching 

system. 
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 MR. WYSONG:  You would be accurate in that assessment. 

 MR. TERRY: And, you know, the closer we bring it, the more impact 

it might have on the wetlands. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have any more questions or are you thinking? 

 MR. WYSONG:  I’m thinking. 

 Can you, I kind of like the idea of seeing drawings of the house 

or at least the roofline. 

 MR. TERRY:  I have a copy at home.  I can run and go get them now 

if you’d like. 

 MR. WYSONG: Well, suppose the roofline is 18’ off the ground. Can 

you stick up an 18’ pole with a flag and then run around to Flanders 

and see if you’d see it? 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR.GWOREK:  Can you see that house, their house, from the top of 

the ridgeline? 

 MR. TERRY: Oh, yah.  Absolutely.  Especially now --- 

 MR.WYSONG: If you are standing on the top of the ridge. 

 MR. TERRY:  I mean, that whole area was affected by some disease 

like 10 to 12 years ago.  Right? It went through all the pine trees.  

There are so many trees up there that were dead, knocked over and 

mutilated that I mean, we couldn’t save any trees up there. 

 But there is quite a distance between us and the neighbors. 

 And, I offered, I mean, they are more that welcome to go up and 

look up there, look down so they can get a better perspective on it, 

also. 

 MR. WYSONG: You are anxious to break ground soon?  Since it’s 

getting spring again? 

 MR. TERRY:  Yah. 

 MR.LAPORTE: And, it is a ranch and a ranch isn’t that high. 

 MR.LOMBARDI: Right. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: And, again, we are talking about something in 

the grand scheme of things is a fairly minor request.  It’s a minor 

portion of the home.  It is, you know, with a 2.8 acre lot that is 

heavily buffered even to the ridgeline, not many homes are or have 
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150’ --- if you have a rear lot behind you, you don’t normally have 

150’ drop  to that next home.  So it is a fairly big buffer. 

 MR. TERRY:  I don’t know if the people below us can actually see 

--- that is an old turkey coop. And, that’s at the highest point of 

the ridge.  So I don’t know if you guys can see it? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  We can see everything up there.  There is an 

impact with what you are doing, I mean.  More than what you’re 

handling. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, what is the desire of the board?  Do we want to 

continue the public hearing and see if they can work with the neighbor 

to see what the height is going to be or do you want to just vote on 

it? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I mean, it is not going to get any shorter than a 

ranch. 

 EVERYONE: Let’s vote. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay, do we have any questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, thank you. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. No further questions, this application is 

closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #5983A,  Application of Kaholiki Georgaras Morin for 

special exception approval for a food vending trailer under Section 4-

01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, 

property of Polar Properties LLC in a B zone. 

 KIKI MORIN:  Hi, my name is Kiki Morin.  And, I am here to renew 

my permit for the trailer on 447 North Main Street.    

 (Interference) 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry.  Go ahead. 

 MS. MORIN:  I am requesting permission to park my food vending 

trailer on 447 North Main Street for another year. 

 (Interruption) MR. CYR:  Can someone here unlock the door so 

people don’t have to bang on it?    

 Thank you. 

 (Pause) 

 MS.MORIN:  I am also requesting permission to put two picnic 

tables on the grass area next to the trailer.   

 And, to extend my hours.  Right now they are from 7:00 to 5:00.  

And, I’m requesting permission to stay out there until or from 7:00 to 

8:00. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay. 

 MS. AHERN:  Now, is this just for certain months like 

winter/summer?  Do you want these hours set for the entire time? 

 MS. MORIN:  Um, just to have the option to be open at certain 

times.  There is a dance studio opening up right next door and that’s 

the reason why. 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t know if she answered your question. It looks 

like you want – 

 MS. AHERN: It is for the whole time. 

 THE CHAIR:  You want the option twelve months of the year to be 

available whether you are open or not is --- 

 MS.MORIN:  Yes. Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, anything else? 

 Questions? 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I had a question. Who owns the grassy area that 

you are proposing to put the picnic tables on and did you get 

permission? 
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 MS. MORIN:  I think it is Polar Properties. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Okay. Did you get their permission? 

 MS. MORIN:  Yes, yes.  He has um told me that it is fine with him 

to put the tables out there. 

 MR. GWOREK:  There is a letter in the packet. George Sakreta. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  How far away are the tables from the highway?   

 MS. MORIN:  Uh, it is actually right next to the sidewalk.  

That’s where the tables would be. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  She’s only --- you are only changing the hours by 

three hours? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, they are changing the hours.  They’re changing 

the duration and asking for benches. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. GWOREK:  Now, would you remove those tables at the end of the 

day? 

 MS. MORIN:  We did put one out last summer and I didn’t know that 

I had to go through the town and get permission for that.  I asked my 

landlord and he said it was fine with him.  So I did put one out for 

the summer months. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Are they going to stay there every day or are you 

going to remove it every time you leave? 

 MS. MORIN:  I would like to keep them there only because I am 

usually working by myself and it’s hard to move picnic tables. 

 THE CHAIR: One thing that we need to be very clear on is that the  

--- the zoning regulations are basically very explicit about benches 

and tables. 

 Okay.  Anything else? 

 MS. MORIN:  Yes.  I also have another question. Is it possible to 

put an OPEN sign on the trailer itself?  Just to you know, let people 

know that I am there. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  We did recently pass regulations for signage.  On 

the trailer itself, is there anything on it right now? 

 MS.MORIN:  Just my menus. 

 THE CHAIR:  You have your name there, don’t you? 

 MS.MORIN:  And the logo. 
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 THE CHAIR:  She has a very large sign with her logo and name. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  How big of an OPEN sign? 

 MS. MORIN:  Oh, it’s about that big (indicating). 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Uh, yah.  If you just come into the office and give 

me a cut sheet of it we can talk about it and see what we can do. 

 MS.MORIN: Okay. 

 Anything else? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Is it going to --- if you do put the tables out 

there, um, I would ask the board possibly to watch the sightline issue 

there.  And, in terms of public safety, perhaps some type of a barrier 

or something to make sure the curb there is up to code. It does lip 

out and I do see people go pretty fast over there.  Stop & Shop is 

right there.   

 And, if they are going to open that dance studio, there is going 

to be a larger amount of traffic than what is there currently.  So – 

 THE CHAIR:  The dance studio is going to open in where the 

hardware store was next to We Pack & Ship. 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Yes. They are going to occupy a very large, 

probably about 75% of the whole building. 

 THE CHAIR:  How many parking spaces would they be required to 

have? 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  We’ve --- they’ve already got their approvals for 

parking spaces. They have gotten a waiver because the property owner 

of this parking lot owns the own connected and adjacent to it.  He had 

to sign a letter stating that he gives an allowance to the dance 

studio for certain hours of operation to be able to use less. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’ve got the We Pack & Ship.  You’ve got the 

Harvest Medical and then you’ve got this dance studio.   

 And, on the other side you’ve got some kind of an auto body shop 

or something? 

 MR. LIBRANDI: They’re closed as of right now.  But next – 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MS. AHERN:  And, this is the only spot that’s available for you 

to put picnic tables on? 

 You are talking to the left, towards the front, towards the road? 

 MS.MORIN:  Right. 
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 MS. AHERN:  Okay.  And, I know the truck is in the front on the 

other side of you.  There is not a lot of space there, right? 

 MS.MORIN:  Right.  With the parking spaces. 

 MS. AHERN:  Okay, no grassy area then nothing in front? 

 MS.MORIN:  Actually there is.  There is grass um, all along the 

back of from where the trailer is parked and the truck.  There is um, 

a pretty large grassy area there. So it wouldn’t have to be 

necessarily next to the sidewalk. It could be a little further – 

 MS. AHERN:  Okay.  So you wouldn’t be opposed to having it – 

 MS. MORIN: No, not at all. 

 MR. WYSONG: Doesn’t that grassy area kind of fall into a drainage 

culvert with trap rock on the bottom of it? Big rock? 

 MS.MORIN:  And, there are people that cross that area every day 

to go to Stop & Shop.  I see people walking through there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, anything else?  Any other questions? 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  I can’t remember.  Does the sidewalk end right 

there or it wraps around to Stop & Shop, right? 

 MS.MORIN:  Yes.  It goes around to Stop & Shop. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 MS.MORIN: Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #5984A, Application of CT Dept. Of Transportation 

for a 183 sq. ft. variance from 20,514 sq.ft. to 20,331 sq.ft. where 

22,500 sq.ft. is required to allow the CT Dept. of Transportation to 

acquire land to improve the intersection of Rte.10 & Rte. 322 under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1201 Old Turnpike 

Road, property of Paul Dubnicka in an R-20/25 zone. 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Good evening.  My name is Douglas Hummel and I 

represent the Commissioner of the Department of Transportation.  The 

office address is 2800 Berlin Turnpike in Newington in conjunction 

with the project for the reconstruction of the intersection of Route 

322 and Route 10. We propose to acquire part of this lot which as was 

just stated renders it further nonconforming to lot size. 

 And, probably the easiest way to proceed is to just field your 

questions. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Did you work with the owners of the property on 

this? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  By work you mean? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Talking to them. 

 MR. HUMMEL: Well, we have been in contact with them. I did send 

them a certified letter but I, you know, work is a very nebulous word.  

What does that mean?  I mean, we didn’t, we didn’t, when we designed 

the project we didn’t – 

 MR. LAPORTE: In other words I am saying did you explain to them -

-- is this the only way?  You have to have it this way to develop that 

project? 

 MR. HUMMEL: I am not sure I understand. 

 MR. LAPORTE:   Well, whatever, you are asking for a variance, 

right?  Is there any room to move either way?  That is what I am 

asking you.  That’s why I asked you did you work and I use the word 

work but did you relate anything to them at all or just send them a 

letter? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Yes, well, you know, we gave the opportunity to meet 

but we never did meet.  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, as I understand it, the option is that you are 

asking for 183 square feet of their property.  And, the option as I 

understand it is that if we deny this application then the question is 

what happens if we deny this application from your perspective?  My 

understanding is it could be you take the property by eminent domain.  

Or you walk away from it.  What options are there on the table?  I 

know you wrote something in the application, so --- 
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 MR. HUMMEL:  There are generally three options under this statute 

48-24.  We either, if we want to maintain this impact we’d have to buy 

the property in total, remove the impact entirely or change it to some 

kind of easement. 

 THE CHAIR:  Say those three again, please. 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Buy the property in total.  Remove the impact 

entirely.  Or change the acquisition to some kind of easement. 

 THE CHAIR:  When you say “ easement” what is that?  Explain that 

to me. 

 MR. HUMMEL: Uh, as opposed to buying the underlying fee --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, you said you could either buy it: you walk away 

from it which was your second option.  And, the third option was an 

easement? 

 MR. HUMMEL: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  And, the easement is the 183 square feet you 

are asking for on this piece of property. 

 MR. HUMMEL: No. The square footage would be the same.  Instead of 

acquiring the fee which would you know, instead of buying the fee, we 

would buy an easement to – 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay. 

 MR. HUMMEL:  -  to use, they still own the underlying fee but we 

would have the right to have whatever facility would be proposed 

there. 

 THE CHAIR:  The bottom line is the road is going to take that 182 

square feet whether ---it may be an easement, but the bottom line is 

the road will take that 183 square feet. 

 MR. HUMMEL: Well, the right of way for the road. The road itself.  

Not the road itself. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. HUMMEL:  In this particular case, it’s the sidewalk is what 

is requiring the acquisition. So it would probably be like an easement 

for a sidewalk as opposed to buying the actual underlying fee. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LOMBARDI: Wouldn’t it be more beneficial for the property 

owner to sell the portion of land to you than to get an easement?  An 

easement would have no financial gain to the homeowner? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Oh, no.  It would.   
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 MR. LOMBARDI:  It would? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Yes, we would be --- yah, it’s a property right in 

perpetuity that we’d pay for those also. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Can you talk about the difference in compensation 

between buying and an easement? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  It depends on the type of easement. I’m not an 

evaluator per say, but certainly in the bundle of right: the easement 

is the lower type thing than buying the actual fee.  There is some 

indicated square foot value based on you know, uh, recent sales that 

would indicate how much per square feet for buying the actual fee.   

 The easement would be something else.  It could be very close or 

the same depending on how it impacts the property. So, it’s hard to 

say. 

 MR. LOMBARDI: This variance is for the acquisition of the 183 

square feet but I think I asked you this last time, too, but if this 

board grants you this variance, it is still up to the property owner 

to accept the offer of the buy. 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Yes. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR: And, you said this was for the sidewalks? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  In this particular case, yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  In this particular case. 

 MR. HUMMEL: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  That means, where is the sidewalk going to start and 

where is it going to end when you finish this project?  Where will the 

sidewalks run? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Well, they are going to be all over this project.  

You mean specifically where this property is located or --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, on that particular --- you came in two or three 

months ago.  You asked for a --- some square footage on another piece 

of property.  Now you are going to next door to it.  The question is 

where are the sidewalks going to run from 322 up to – 

 MR. HUMMEL: Yah, on that particular side --- 

 THE CHAIR:  On that side. 

 MR. HUMMEL:  On that particular side, I know the town line is 

right, is next door to this house.  At least one or two houses, maybe. 

 THE CHAIR: Right. 
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 MR. HUMMEL:  Um, it goes and serves that last house and comes all 

of the way down Old Turnpike down to the corner of 322. 

 THE CHAIR:   Who is responsible for shoveling or maintaining that 

sidewalk once it is constructed? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  The town asked for the sidewalks.  You would have to 

ask the town government about that. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, that would be the property owner.  Under our town 

--- now they have the added burden of having sidewalks that they’ve 

got to shovel where today they don’t. 

 Okay.  I’m --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Well, the easement --- the property owner still 

owns it.  He’s just getting an easement so they would be responsible. 

 THE CHAIR: Either way.   Either way they’re going to be 

responsible for shoveling their sidewalks. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Does the sidewalk, so on the Cheshire side, is 

there a sidewalk on that side? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Yes, there is. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, please.  Wait. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Sorry. 

 THE CHAIR:   So, there is going to be --- it’s going to be on the 

east side and the west side there is going to be a sidewalk. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  It is not currently there. It is being 

proposed. 

 THE CHAIR:  Please. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Sorry. 

 THE CHAIR:  You will get a chance to speak. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  I apologize. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay, any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR.GWOREK:  Would you just explain what the effect would be – I 

see a 12-inch pine, the water the gas line, the sidewalk, the gazebo, 

the retaining wall, how that’s all affected?  Would it be replaced 

once the sidewalk went in? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  What particular facility?  Let me open the map. 

 (Pause) 
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 Um, it appears to me that the gazebo is outside of the impacted 

area so I guess that wouldn’t be affected. 

 Anything within the impacted area that would have to be removed, 

we will compensate for it.  I mean, that’s you know, that is what the 

statutes require. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yah.  I see the proposed taking line and then I just 

saw that. You know, the other line? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Yah, there is --- as a matter of fact there is an 

easement being proposed already behind the acquisition to maintain a 

slope.  That would be a typical type of easement specific to the 

slope. 

 THE CHAIR:  The state would probably have to move the gazebo and 

put the sidewalk on the other side of that.   

 Okay.   Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 Anyone speaking in favor of this application?  Anyone speaking in 

favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Please step forward, if you can. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  I’ll try. 

 THE CHAIR:   Or you can do it from your seat if you’d rather. 

 State your name and address for the record. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  It’s okay. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 PAUL DUBNICKA:  Hi, good evening everyone.  My name is Paul 

Dubnicka.  I am the property owner at 1201 Old Turnpike Road. 

 Just give me a minute here.  I’m trying to calm down. 

 I only even found out this project was going on about a month 

ago. I had never gotten any type of notice whatsoever from the state 

in regard to this. 
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 I came down here.  Went to several departments.  Finally I think 

I wound up in zoning or somewhere and they gave me a name and phone 

number of somebody at the state to contact. 

 I contacted that person and I was promised a meeting before I 

went in for knee replacement surgery on March 13
th
.  That never 

happened. 

 I was also promised that they would not go forward with anything 

until they had spoken to me.  And, while I had a chance to recover. 

 Obviously, I am here now and that is not the case. 

 The property that they are going to be taking from the front of 

my property, there is currently two very large pine trees there.  

There is also rose bushes there.  This is basically Route 10 in front 

of my home.  A very busy road.  Those trees, those bushes buffer that 

noise tremendously.  With this proposal, they will be removing those 

items.  That is going to increase my noise level expedentially (sic). 

 The proposed sidewalk, I have been there 20 years and there has 

not been a sidewalk.  I physically cannot maintain a sidewalk.  I’m 

due to have another knee replaced.  They currently canceled that 

because I had complications with this surgery.  Several complications. 

 The value of my home is going to plummet after this project.  

There is no way I am going to be able to sell a home that is going to 

have sidewalk that I am basically going to see out my window.  They 

are basically going to bring the road closer and take away all my 

noise hampering from those materials that will have to be removed. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’re saying you never received any written 

notification? 

 MR. DUBNICKA:  I got, after I had come here in Southington, I got 

something in the mail for the first time. 

 THE CHAIR:  From the State of Connecticut? 

 MR. DUBNICKA:  From the State of Connecticut, yes. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay, how long ago was that?   Approximately? 

 MR. DUBNICKA:  Three weeks, four weeks maybe at most. 

 THE CHAIR: Saying that --- an explaining in the letter what was 

going to happen? 

 MR. DUBNICKA:  What was going to happen? Also, basically the 

letter stated in no uncertain terms that they’re going to make me an 

offer and regardless of my opinion of that offer they are going to go 

forward with eminent domain, take my property anyway, and give me 

whatever value they determine regardless of my opinion. It is 

basically spelled out in that letter.  
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 I apologize I don’t have the letter.  I don’t have the maps.  I 

still have not been home since my surgery.  I came out today because I 

felt I needed to speak against this. 

 THE CHAIR: Appreciate it. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have a question.  So you didn’t actually speak 

to anyone at the state? 

 MR. DUBNICKA:  I had a few conversations over the telephone.  

Like I said, I was promised a meeting before my surgery.  Which never 

happened.  And, I was also promised that they wouldn’t go forward with 

anything until they spoke with me.  And, we stand here. 

 MR. LOMBARDI: Okay. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  It was my understanding in just the explanation we 

had from the applicant and the application is that there are the three 

options.  And, it sounds like that if we ---I guess the option is if 

we reject this, Rob, what happens if we reject it?  Would they go 

forward, anyway?  And, then they take the homes?   What? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I have never seen it come to that.    What we can 

do is uh, speaking with the Dot, they stated that this easement is 

only necessary for the sidewalk. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what he said, yup. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  So, if this is a town project, um, perhaps we can 

talk with the engineering department because I know they’ve had some 

issues with the Town Council in terms of sidewalks going to nowhere. 

 And, uh, perhaps we can um, you know, get their input.  Have them 

write a letter to us stating that the reason that these sidewalks are 

necessary is because of such and such a project. They’d be the ones to 

--- well, they’ve already approved the project with the need for 

sidewalks.  So, we can revisit that with them and see where they want 

to go.  If it is really necessary to put a sidewalk there.  Or we can 

just move forward with the application. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, bottom line, it sounds like it is a sidewalk to 

nowhere because you are going to run it from the Cheshire line down 

322.  There’s no sidewalks on 322. 

 MR. LIBRANDI: No. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, it’s a sidewalk to nowhere. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  When I asked about is there a sidewalk on the 

Cheshire side, somebody said “yes” and that’s the only thing I can 

think of to connect. 
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 MR. DUBNICKA: That’s not a sidewalk. 

 THE CHAIR: Well if you go up to Cheshire, you end up on 84.  So 

that is definitely to nowhere. 

 Okay. 

 MR. DUBNICKA:  And, then also I believe they are talking about 

doing a lot of sloping too to the property which is going to pretty 

much effect where that rose trellis is and it is going to affect the 

stone retaining wall. 

 THE CHAIR:  But that’s, I don’t – okay.  You’re saying as part of 

the --- as part of putting in the sidewalks they’re going to have to 

do that sloping or as part of the road itself. 

 MR. DUBNICKA:  The structure itself. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, that’s going to happen.  That’s not before this 

board.  So they are going to do that.  The question right now before 

us is they’re asking for 183 square feet for sidewalks.  So that is 

really what we are looking at tonight.  The other is sort of a feta 

complete, I think.   The road itself. 

 Okay. 

 Thank you.  Thank you for coming out. 

 Is there anyone else here speaking opposing this application?  

Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #5985A, Application of Ct Dept. of Transportation 

for a 5’ front yard setback variance to 21’ where 26’ exists and 40’ 

is required.  Also, a 546 sq.ft. variance from 11,041 sq.ft. to 10,495 

sq.ft. where 22,500 sq.ft. is required.  Also, to vary the lot width 

to 95’ where 98’ exists and 100’ is required to allow the CT Dept. of 

Transportation to acquire l and to improve the intersection of Rte. 10 

& Rte. 322 under Section 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 225 

Norton Street, property of William C. & Robin L. Michel in an R-20@5 

zone. 

 DOUGLAS HUMMEL:  Again, my name is Douglas Hummel.  I am 

representing the Commissioner of Transportation at 2800 Berlin 

Turnpike in Newington. 

 I just wanted to say for the record that we do not advocate for 

or advocate against the variances.  We are fulfilling a statutory 

requirement.  Whether they’re good or bad is up to you.  You decide. 

 THE CHAIR:   I’m sorry I didn’t let you have last right of say on 

that last application but we pretty much – 

 MR. HUMMEL:  It applies across the board, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Again, as he stated the main one is the lot size 

because that’s the statute under which you know, the authority is 

given to ask for a variance.  We are creating these other two which is 

why we’ve included them in there in conjunction with this acquisition. 

 And, again it is a lot size reduction not dissimilar to the 

previous one except this time we are up on Norton – Norton Road, 

Norton Street, excuse me. 

 And, again, the easiest thing is to go ahead with your questions. 

 MR. WYSONG:  The drawings that I am presented with a bunch of 

dark lines and a bunch of arrows and limits. Can you explain what some 

of those mean?   

 We’re dealing with takings that are two or three feet wide and 

yet the drawing has limits of proposed driveway approximately – 

approximate slope lines – proposed sediment control system – 

approximate slope limit taking line – and it seems to me that those 

are all  outside of the proposed square footage that you are taking. 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Yah, essentially what you are looking at here is the 

shaded area is the proposed acquisition area.  That would be the fee 

acquisition.  Beyond that, um, there is sloping for the safety of the 

highway which means that we would need to cut in that area that is 

depicted there in order to match it up and more in order to match the 

project up to the topography on the property. 
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 Also, we have to chase the driveway back.  If you have a slight 

elevation change in the road you try to maintain the same degree of 

slope on the driveway.  So we would reconstruct the driveway back to 

the limit of that as you see here in order to match that up. 

 And, then the sedimentation control, that’s just a temporary 

measure while we are reseeding the area that’s been sloped.  Typically 

what you would see is hay bales or black plastic fences.  It is just a 

temporary measure while  -- so the soil doesn’t go away while we are 

establishing turf.  It is just a temporary measure. 

 So we are looking at here a proposed acquisition, one permanent 

acquisition, one slope easement in perpetuity and then just a 

temporary right to reconstruct the driveway, the concrete walk that 

goes up to the house and then sedimentation controls until the turf is 

established. 

 MR. WYSONG:   So in the case of the appeal before us, if I 

interpret what you said correctly, you are taking 4’ for which there 

is some compensation which will come to the owner. 

 You are going to, apparently the change in the elevation of the 

highway, so you are going to slope this property back another 15’?  

Thereby taking out three of his trees, 15-inch maples.  So when you 

say you want 2’, you are really affecting 15’ of his property.  Is 

that correct? 

 MR.  HUMMEL:  Uh, there is additional beyond the take, yes, of 

course.  The variance just relates to the acquisition.  

 The easement is – 

 MR. WYSONG:  How come you are not taking the whole 15’ that you 

are destroying? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Um, I’m sure I --- I don’t think I follow. 

 We only need an easement for the slope.  The statutes say – 

 MR. WYSONG: Well yah, but an easement to slope is his sidewalk, 

his driveway and three of his trees.  You are going to take those, 

too? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  No.  No. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, how’re you going to slope the ground if there 

is a tree there? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Well, I didn’t say --- you didn’t mention the tree? 

 MR. WYSONG:  There is a tree 

 MR. HUMMEL: Well, all right.  Let’s separate out what we are here 

for from what you are talking about. 
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 MR.WYSONG:  Well, I know what you’re here for. 

 MR. HUMMEL: The reconstruction of the driveway is just temporary 

as is the sedimentation control. 

 There is a slope easement that will be permanent in nature.  It’s 

an easement.  So it is not --- they still own the underlying fee.  We 

need to have that easement in order to maintain a certain degree of 

slope to either support the road or to make it safer (inaudible). 

 MR. WYSONG:  I understand that. 

 MR. HUMMEL: That is also a compensable item. 

 Now anything within those impacted areas that will have to be 

taken out, we will compensate for. 

 MR. WYSONG:  So those are compensable? 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Oh yah. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay, thank you. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Now all, taking this land is all due to the 

sidewalk, is that correct? 

 MR. HUMMEL: Yes, that is the situation here also. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, if there was no sidewalk, you would not need 

this easement on this property? 

 MR. HUMMEL: Based on my experience, I would say no. I can’t say 

definitively.   The design engineers are the ones who establish what 

is going to be acquired, but as I look at the plans --- 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I understand. 

 MR. HUMMEL:   --- based on my 28 years of experience, it is the 

sidewalk. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  So maybe that is something for the board to 

consider if the sidewalk is actually necessary. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, if we were to continue the public hearing, that 

would give them two weeks to come up and meet with planning and zoning 

and the planning department --- 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Or whoever drew up the plans for this. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, and see if we can get a decision from them. 

 Because again, the sidewalks in this particular matter --- well, 

we can discuss that as part of the discussion and not necessarily with 

the applicant. 
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 MR. HUMMEL: Yah, you did say something previously about a 

sidewalk to nowhere.  There is sidewalks being installed throughout 

this project.  So when you say there is no sidewalk, you know the 

sidewalk coming down Old Turnpike would lead nowhere because there is 

no sidewalk on 322, there is being sidewalk being installed on 322 as 

part of this project.  So it does lead somewhere. 

 THE CHAIR:  But there is no sidewalk now on 322.  That means if 

you are going to put a sidewalk in, it is going to go all the way down 

past the American Gymnastics: it is going to go all of the way down to 

Topp’s Market.  How far is it going to go? 

 MR. HUMMEL: Well, I do have a plan that shows that. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, that would be interesting to find out because 

right now, your plan here shows it stops at 322.  If there are plans 

to run it the whole length of 322, that might be something we have 

need to consider. 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Well obviously, the sidewalks to be installed can 

only be within the project limits.  It’s not going to be beyond the 

limits. So --- 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s correct.  Hence, it is going to be a sidewalk 

to nowhere because there are no sidewalks on 322, anywhere, with the 

exception of in front of Topp’s Market. 

 MR. HUMMEL:  I can show you a large scale plan if you want.  Just 

to show where the sidewalks are going in. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’ll tell you.  Personally, what I would rather do, 

you know, I would rather just continue the public hearing. My opinion 

would be to continue the public hearing to see if we could get some 

kind of definitive from --- if they’re saying that sidewalks are 

mandatory.  And, if that’s what it is, then that’s a whole --- that 

puts a whole different light on our decision as far as I’m concerned. 

 MR. HUMMEL:  When you say mandatory, you mean --- 

 THE CHAIR:  If the town says – 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Yah, it was the town. 

 THE CHAIR:  -- we need sidewalks and it comes before this board, 

then we have the three options.  There are going to be sidewalks.  You 

know we have to look at what is the best interest of the town and the 

best interest of the homeowners.  Right now, it looks like we – there 

is still a gray area.  If they say no sidewalks, it’s a whole 

different story. 

 MR. HUMMEL: Just to give you a sense of how the sidewalks came 

about, um, what generally happens is when we receive a proposed 

project in an early, conceptual stage, we ask the town to review with 

us what we are proposing. 
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 In this particular case, the town sent a letter to us asking for 

sidewalks to be installed throughout the project.  In this case where 

there aren’t sidewalks existing, the federal part of it – 80% of the 

construction cost, the feds will handle that even though there was no 

sidewalk.  The other 20% is paid for by the town if they want 

sidewalks installed. 

 So this was the case here.  They made a formal request that 

sidewalks would be installed. 

 We wrote back saying fine.  You are on the hook for 20% of it.  

And, that was installed into the design of the project. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Right. 

 MR. HUMMEL:  It’s the town.  It’s entirely the town as to why the 

sidewalks are being installed. 

 THE CHAIR:   I understand what you’re saying. 

 MR. LOMBARDI: We have to factor in the citizens opinions. 

 THE CHAIR:  We can finish up here and then when it comes to our 

discussion we can talk about what we want to do as the next step. 

 Okay, thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Please come forward and state your name and address for the 

record. 

 BILL MICHEL:  My name is Bill Michel and I live at 225 Norton 

Street.  That’s the property that is going to be affected by this. 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, you are the one with the trees and the –  

 MR. MICHEL:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 MR. MICHEL:  I’ve lived there about 30 years.  I planted those 

trees and the hedge in front I planted some of that, too.  That’s kind 

of my only buffer right now from the road.  There’s Norton Street 

which goes from 322 up to Route 10 there.  And, then Route 10 

continues on down to the bowling alleys – they still call it Norton 

Street. 

 But, what I’m saying is right now from my front door --- my house 

runs parallel, the long access of the house runs parallel to Route 10.  

I don’t have a deep lot. It is a pie-shaped lot.  It turns out it is 
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the smallest lot in the area there according to the GIS here, .3 

acres.  So I don’t meet the zoning requirements now for a lot of 

things:  side yard, front yard and size of lot. 

 What I am saying is right now I have from the main Route 10 which 

goes up and over the bridge, its 77’ from the front door which is a 

little 1.5 times the length of this room here.  What he’s talking 

about doing with this drawing, when I measure, it’s going to be about 

22’ to 33’ to the road which is approximately from where I am standing 

to the back wall there.  So they’re going to get rid of 40 – 40 

something feet that I have right now. 

 And, I am not saying that the road that’s there now is an idea 

buffer but it’s not as busy as Route 10. 

 Right now, my trees I planted, the hedge in front, just like the 

other gentleman here, they are our buffer especially since we don’t 

have the 40’ setback that his required for the zoning.  Which zoning 

is all for the quality of life and make the place livable a little 

bit.  But I can’t imagine that the cars and trucks going by from me to 

just beyond you there you know, every day and you know, without any 

relief. 

 My whole problem, I wrote a letter to, I talked to  --- Tom 

O’Hala sent me a letter. He was the first one.  And, then I talked to 

Doug on the phone.  They are all very nice and polite and professional 

gentlemen.  And, then I talked to Greg Soljers (sp) the project 

engineer of this jog.  And, he was uh, he was very helpful.  I asked 

him the reason why they are moving Route 10.  And, that’s the only 

problem I have. I have no problem with the sidewalks, widening the 

road, making the turn lanes wider, the radiuses bigger, I have no 

problem with any of that. 

 The only problem I have is why they are realigning Route 10 

toward my house when across the street it is basically a parking lot 

with a buffer area to an SPDI business which is a pipe yard and 

environmental equipment and stuff like that. 

 So, and the only reason Greg gave me and he repeated it three 

times on the phone was that they were trying to make the intersection 

of Route 322 and Route 10 more of a 90 degree angle.  

 So, what I did is when Doug sent me the drawings, I taped them 

together and I don’t know where to put this to make it clear, but this 

is my house here.  This is Route 10 as it exists now.  The bridge is 

right there. Route 322 is here.  They are relocating Route 10 to this 

dark area.  So they are actually swinging it into my hedges in the 

road that I have there now.  It’s, you know, where the edge will be 

when they reconstruct it.  But the reason he decided to do this is he 

wanted to make it more of a 90 here. 

 I took the measurement and it’s about a 6.5 degree difference 

from the existing angle that it is now. 
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 And, the reason that Greg gave me is to make this a 90 but it 

didn’t apparently apply to the other side of the road where there are 

no houses on the other side because of wetlands and the river, Ten 

Mile River, and stuff. 

 So it just seems strange to me overall that there are no houses 

here, here or here and where the houses are that is where they’re 

realigning the road 40 some feet to get a  6.5 degree angle. 

 Right down the road here, the next light, is Burritt Street.  It 

looks like about a 60-degree angle there, you know.  So, I know roads, 

it would be simpler if everything was 90 degrees and a grid and all 

that, but it isn’t. 

 What I am asking, what I asked Greg to do if he could and he said 

he might be able to do it is to redesign the road to keep it more 

closer to the original alignment.  And, with this here, the bridge 

that’s here now you can see the amount of area around it and the 

embankment slopes down and stuff that’s graded dirt where the bridge 

is up like 14’, and on this side there is an embankment, too. 

 So once they lower the road, they are going to build up 322,  

Greg told me, 3’ at this intersection from where it is now. It floods 

a little bit now when it rains a lot. 

 But what I’m saying is, there is plenty of room to make wider 

radiuses just in the existing area right now.  So what I did is --- 

Greg told me to write to Tim Wilson, who I didn’t talk to or meet, but 

I wrote him a letter about a little over a week ago and I’ll give you 

guys a copy if it’s all right.  

 (Handed around copy of letter) 

 And, uh, I didn’t hear a reply from him.  But I also emailed Doug 

with the same letter.  I just outline my concern and all. 

 But my main point here in opposing this variance is that I would 

like the road to be put closer to its original alignment so I have 

some sort of buffer. If that was the case, this variance wouldn’t be 

necessary and I would get -- maybe even I’d get a little more room so 

I’d be more in compliance with the current zoning regulations. 

 If this road goes through, I never would have bought the house if 

Route 10 was that close to my house.  I don’t think anybody would want 

that, you know?  So, what I’m asking is if --- and Doug said he might 

be able to do it --- that the town and state, if this doesn’t get 

passed or whatever I would just ask if they could keep Route 10, the 

main road in the alignment that it is in now or closer to it so I can 

have some sort of buffer in front of my house.  The front of my house 

is the living room, dining room and two bedrooms.  That’s my gist of 

it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you for that. 
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 MR. MICHEL:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  One of the things that, when this board, we have an 

application in front of us and what is happening is we are getting 

outside and I understand your concerns 100%.  But what is happening s 

we’re getting outside of the application because the application is 

asking for --- they’re assuming, whether we approve it or disapprove 

it or deny it, we’re looking at the application as submitted and not 

if they were to move the road as you said then it becomes a moot 

point. 

 MR. MICHEL:  The reason I bring all this up and Brian said this, 

too.  They’re going to take the trees down, the hedge down. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. MICHEL:  Like the neighbor said, they’re the buffer. 

 THE CHAIR:  Absolutely. 

 MR. MICHEL:  But, if, and what I brought up in this whole thing 

is that the distance to the road already aligned is going to go down 

but if they keep it (inaudible) they don’t need a variance. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Let’s step back for a second, if you would.  

Let’s look at the application as it has been submitted, meaning the 

road is going to go where it is going to go as submitted.  Okay? 

 MR. MICHEL: All right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Your concern as you stated is the trees, the distance 

from the front door which was 77’ and now it’s going to be 34’ or 

whatever you said. 

 MR. MICHEL:  Thirty-two feet, yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  So the road is going to be much, much closer to your 

front door. 

 MR. MICHEL:  The main road, yah.  

 THE CHAIR:  The main road.  And, they’ve taken your barriers as 

well as they’re going to put a sidewalk in which is even going to be 

closer to your front door. 

 MR. MICHEL:  The sidewalk would be 20’. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, yah.  I just want to make sure that that is 

really what we’re looking here at understanding that they could 

reroute it which makes a lot of sense to me but I am not an engineer 

and I’m sure there are reasons why but that is not for us to ponder. 

 So, thank you. 

 Anything else? 
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 MR. MICHEL:  No, that’s it. 

 THE CHAIR: Is there any questions from the board? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, thank you very much. 

 MR. MICHEL:  Okay, thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone else here to speak opposing this 

application? 

 ARTHUR CYR:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman, Arthur Cyr, 103 Berlin 

Avenue.  I am not so much opposing it as to give you some insight on 

sidewalks in this town because as some of you know, I’ve attended 

planning and zoning meetings and I’ve only missed like half a dozen 

over the last twelve or so years.   

 Sidewalks in this town are something that used to be excluded 

until about um, ten, eleven years ago.   And, then it became a matter 

of the planning and zoning department and commission does not waive 

sidewalks for any reason. 

 And, that’s to stop things like sidewalks to nowhere.  Um, if you 

want a real good example of how much of an imposition that can be, 

going up West Street from the Target Stores headed toward ESPN, just 

past the doggie place on the right, um. Right before Churchill Street, 

there’s a new development that sits up on the hill.  They made him 

reslope his front and put in sidewalks.  And, at the time it was truly 

sidewalks to nowhere.  The nearest sidewalk is all the way back down 

by the Mobil station and I think the next one is uh, probably uh, in 

front of Baker’s Religious stuff.  So quite a bit. 

 But planning and zoning in this town has pretty much put their 

foot down.  I remember not Zaya Oshana, but I think it was his uncle, 

twenty years ago that used to pound the desk and say we need sidewalks 

in this town.  We’ve got to stop making exceptions for sidewalks. 

 Um, so that’s why you sometimes think you see sidewalks to 

nowhere but eventually they do fill in.  Um, and they are actually a 

benefit to the properties.  Eventually. 

 Because Mr. Chairman, we may not have them anywhere else on 322 

except right at this intersection, but if things go on and continue to 

sprout down on 322, we may see big stretches of 322 get sidewalks like 

from Home Depot all of the way down to rails to trails we may see 

sidewalks.   

 So, we’ve got to really put in sidewalks everywhere. 

 THE CHAIR:  Just to clarify, you are speaking in favor of and not 

opposed? 
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 MR. CYR:  I’m speaking, I’m opposing the taking of the area but I 

am giving you information on the sidewalks.  Because, um, as a zoning 

board of appeals, um, I don’t believe you should really be doing 

exceptions for sidewalks.  So that’s my only purpose for coming up. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:   Anyone else opposing this application? 

 ROBIN MICHEL:  Hello.  My name is Robin Michel and I live at 225 

Norton Street and I ‘m opposed to this because of the proximity that 

it’s going to bring the road to the house. 

 Right now at that corner when people are coming off 322, and 

turning up our little portion of Norton Street to connect with the 

existing Route 10, they come whipping around that corner like you 

wouldn’t believe.  There’s more accidents at that stop sign at the 

intersection with Whitlock.  I know that stop sign will be removed but 

right now it is with a tremendous amount of speed that people come by. 

 There’s people that they come around the corner and throw things 

out of their car. We find things on our lawn all the time like liquor 

bottles, pot pipes, everything else.  I mean, if people, if we’re that 

much closer to the road, you know, this stuff is going to be in the 

window. 

 Our daughter was two years old when we put in those trees.  She 

is 30-years old now.  I’m just really fearful that the speed of 

traffic is even to accelerate more and there is going to be no reason 

for anybody to slow down there. 

 I feel it is a real danger to have that there.  And, it will also 

cause a big danger with the intersection with Whitlock.  I feel the 

increase --- I know the road has to be realigned there and there may 

be an increase in accidents there.  There are quite a few accidents 

are year there.   

 So, I would like the road to be realigned further away from our 

property because really when you put in the new sidewalk, the proposed 

sidewalk, I may not be able to sit on the front step and hand out 

cookies to anybody that walks by.  It’s ridiculous. 

 I really am opposed to this for safety reasons. 

 THE CHAIR:  We thank you for that but you understand what is 

before us today is the sidewalk and not the realignment of the road. 

 MS.MICHEL:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR: The realignment of the road is either a fate complete 

or it’s something you can negotiate it with as was stated by your 

husband. 

 MS. MICHEL:  Right. 
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 THE CHAIR:  But again, what is before us now is the taking of 

additional property toward your house for the sidewalks.  That is 

really what we’re looking at today. 

 MS.MICHEL:   Right.  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Just want to clarify that. 

 MS.MICHEL:  Yah, the sidewalks in the area are on the other side 

of the street.  So people would have to cross Route 10 to go the 

little stretch of the existing ---the  shorter Norton Street to 

connect with I don’t know what because there is no sidewalk down to 

the little bridge at the base of the hill.  So, anyway. 

 Thank you very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 I’m sorry. Why don’t you just step up? 

 MR. MICHEL:  A lot of the reasons I don’t want the road to move 

closer I understand they don’t apply to this zoning so I am not going 

to talk about it anymore. 

 But the sidewalks, there are a lot of sidewalks.   There is the 

Fishing Factory moved, the condos went in and down 322 the road that’s 

built.  There’s sidewalks there.  There are sidewalks in front of 

Tony’s Pizza at the American Gymnastics. 

 I think the guy was very right; it might take time but eventually 

it gets there.  I mean, you put the rails to trails in and people use 

it like crazy.  When I walk my dog now, I have to --- you know, people 

walk up that road, believe it or not, Norton Street that connects 

there, they’re walking in the road, you know.  It’s just not safe. 

 I have nothing against sidewalks.  I think it is a great idea. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in opposition? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 I’m sorry, do you want to rebut? 

 (No response) 

 This application is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #5986A, Application of ROCHSAMIBR, LLC for special 

exception approval to allow applicant to apply to the State of 

Connecticut for automotive sales and repair under Sections 11-03 & 15-

05 of the Zoning Regulations, 971 South Main Street, property of Gene 

E. & Sharon Duclos in a B zone. 

 CHRIS CALDEROLA:  Good evening everyone.  My name is Chris 

Calderola and I am one of the members of ROCHSAMIBR, LLC which is 

Custom Coach.   

 We are moving our current location which is at 2211 Meriden 

Waterbury Turnpike in the Marion Mall to 971 South Main Street in 

Plantsville.  We just want to move our whole operation over there 

which we went before this committee a few years back and got our used 

car license there.  We just want to carry it over to our new location 

here. 

 Which we are going to be purchasing the building and our closing 

date is September 30
th
.  We are in a six month lease with an option to 

buy and our close date is September 30
th
.  So we are going to 

purchasing this property.  At the end of the September. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Do you have any of the sale or lease documents 

with you tonight executed? 

 MR. CALDEROLA: It is just a lease with an option to buy. So, we 

have a lease drawn up with them and we are moving everything in. We’re 

going to be in there April 1
st
 open for business.  That’s a retail 

business, also. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Do you have it with you or no? 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  No, I just --- 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Signed by the --- or is the owner here tonight? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  The applicant --- the property owner at this time 

did sign the application. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  He did sign it? 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE: What would your hours be there? 

 MR. CALDEROLA: We’re going to be open Tuesday thru Friday from 

9:00 to 6:00 and Saturday 9:00 to 3:00.  Our current hours of 

operation will be carried on. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Saturdays are what? 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  Nine to three. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Now that is currently an auto --- it is currently an 

automotive repair facility. 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  With two bays? 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  Yah, well there was an addition put on the rear.  

It was a previous body shop. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  And, there is going to be four parking spaces for 

a sale area? 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  In the front on the side, yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE: That’s the total cars for sale would be four? 

 MR. CALDEROLA: Four, correct. 

 MR. WYSONG: Is your operation going to be different than the 

operation that was there? 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  Yes, it will. 

 We won’t be doing body works so we would be a collision/repair 

shop. We work on customing, performance work, aftermarket auto / truck 

accessories. Window tinting.  Retail sales.  

 So we won’t be doing the collision and body work repairs so we 

won’t be dealing with all those chemicals that body shops and those 

types deal with. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Or the noise level. 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  Or the noise level. 

 MR. WYSONG:  So you are a friendlier business than the one that 

was there. 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  I hope so. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Friendlier, I guess is environmental. 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  Environmentally friendly, yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  To the neighborhood, I would think. 

 The old sign Custom Coach, used car sales, apparently they were 

there before. 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  Correct. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Um, sales and accessories, I think, their sign said. 
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 MR. CALDEROLA:  Motor sports and accessories, yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  How many uh, you are saying you are going to have 

four parking spaces for cars for sale, vehicles for sale.   

 MR. CALDEROLA:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  How many parking --- your current location, you’ve 

got a lot of parking there. 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  Well, we only have nine spots for used car sales 

right now.   

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  Behind the gas station. 

 THE CHAIR: Right. But you’ve got --- don’t you have a number of -

-- there is a number of parking spaces available to you for customers, 

etc.  

 You are going to have four in the new location.  How many do you 

have for customers that will be coming in and out.  I mean, how many 

total parking spaces do you have there? Now. 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  I believe there is nine or ten.  In addition to 

the four that we are going to be using for used cars. 

 THE CHAIR:  Which is a lot less than you’ve got right now. 

 MR. CALDEROLA: Well, not necessarily because we share them all 

with twelve other businesses when they’re all full.  So we 

necessarily, we probably would’ve had the same if not more parking uh, 

in this new location.  Because if you have the (inaudible) security, 

the hair salon, the nail place, all these other businesses with their 

customers, our parking could be done to three or four if we’re lucky.  

In the parking lot there. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  It looks like there is a display parking area to 

the uh, to the southwest of the building. 

 THE CHAIR:  But it is in the front of the building, right? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Yes. And, now they’re just going to – I guess they 

are switching it to the other side.  But the big parking – 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  There is a handicapped spot there, already.  

Painted with a sign up.  Employees will be parking at the rear of the 

building so we don’t park out front for our employees. 

 MR. LAPORTE:   So again, at one time, you are only going to have 

four cars out there for sale? 

 MR. CALDEROLA:   Correct. 



38 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the stipulations that we have --- did you go 

over the stipulations, Rob?  

 MR. CALDEROLA: Banners sand flag I think was one of them? 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll go through those as part of the motion so you 

understand? 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  I couldn’t put a big chair with a little 

(inaudible) to sell a car? 

 (Laughter) 

 THE CHAIR:   What you can and cannot do. 

 Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. CALDEROLA:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  In favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 F. APPEAL #5987A, Application of Signage Solutions for a 4 

sign variance to allow 7 wall signs where only 3 are allowed under 

Sections 13-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 825 Queen Street, 

property of RK Southington LLC c/o RK Associates in a B zone. 

 MATT WALSH:   Good evening, my name is Matt Walsh.  I am an agent 

for Sign Solutions.  I’m with Tim Signs out of Meriden, 38 Elm Street.  

We were contacted to pull the permitting and install these signs that 

you can see in the packet. It looks like you guys all have the same 

thing I am looking at but just in better print form. 

 You can see that in the attached page that looks like that 

(indicating) is what has been proposed.  I think it is one past the 

plan. 

 The way it works is that usually for an appeals meeting there has 

to be some sort of hardship whether we need more signs, square footage 

for whatever reason.  We are actually well under what is allotted for 

this space at about 100’ long. Only about 120 square feet of signage 

so we are well within the reasons of the actual zoning regulations. 

 The hardship falls more or less on to the idea that it’s more of 

an economic thing because you can see what they have:  keyboards, 

sounds and drums and lessons and DJ equipment, recording studio and 

things like that that if you only had the one logo you wouldn’t know 

that this location carries all of those different things in the store. 

 It is also the corporate brand to have that listed on the 

storefront façade.  

 And, having gone by this location today actually during the build 

out, it sits about 500’ from the front so you’ve got quite a distance 

to get back there. So if you only have this one 7.5 x 10 Guitar Center 

main logo right in that archway, it leaves a lot there that is usable.  

Having these six down here would really help to bring the clientele in 

that might not know, you know, they have someone at the center that 

may need a recording studio or something to that extent.  They may not 

know, hey, we offer this.  And, that’s where we feel the hardship 

lies.  It’s more of an economic hardship than it is a signage, square 

footage you know, physical, if that makes any sense. 

 I did also run through, I took a drive down Queen Street and from 

basically Plainville all the way down, all the way in and I noticed 

that there were quite a few other locations that also exceeded this 

whether it was Stop & Shop or various oil change places have bays and 

over each bay is a sign that says:  transmission.   

 Well just as in our case is their case. If they’re an auto body 

place, well they also do transmissions and they do brakes and they do 

these other things that get people to come in that might not know that 

they do you know, transmission work as well as you know, the basic oil 

change. 



40 

 

 So it is kind of along the same lines.  Just obviously a 

different clientele in a different store. 

 So, it is not like we are breaking ground. We just want, we’re 

just looking to get what we can and stay within the gram. 

 MR.LAPORTE: These are all illuminated signs? 

 MR. WALSH: Yes. They are all LED, low voltage.  They’re currently 

sitting at about 10 inches high. Which leaves us a little bit of room 

within the regulations because like I said you are sitting 600’ back 

10 inch sign, that’s not much.  I mean this is 11 (indicating).  So 

you can try to read it. 

 They are all LED, low voltage.  Power supplies are all inside the 

façade. That’s the technical side, part of it.   

 THE CHAIR:  But to clarify that, its 10 inches high, but it is 7 

feet long.  Correct?  Six or seven? 

 I want just to clarify.  It’s not a piece of paper.  They are 7 

feet long by 10 feet high. 

 MR. WALSH: Absolutely.  All these letters:  the keyboards, the 

live sounds, the drums, the height of the letter, each letter is 10 

inches and they vary in width based on --- and the DJ is only 1 foot 2 

inches wide. 

 THE CHAIR:  But the total square footage is within our 

regulations, correct, Rob? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The only question I have is each individual sign is 

lit up individually or is it three in one? 

 MR. WALSH:   That’s correct. Let’s just say for instance the far 

left says keyboards.  And, then the one just to the right of that says 

live sound.  They’ll call us and say hey, the key is out of keyboards, 

then we’ll fix it.  Every letter is individually done. 

 If keyboards goes out, it is not going to Christmas lights the 

whole thing and the whole thing’s going to go out.  It’s just limited 

to what that cell actually is. 

 MR.WYSONG:  If you, looking at your drawing, I am not proposing 

you do this.  It’s more of a --- I won’t even call it an intellectual 

question.  It’s probably a dumb a question and I beg the forgiveness 

of the board if you interpret it that way. 

 If you took keyboards, live sound and drums and made it one sign. 

And, you took lessons, DJ and recording and made that another sign.   
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Would you exceed the square footage allowed on the front of the 

building? 

 MR. WALSH: We actually probably would because the way usually in 

the majority of the towns --- the vast majority that I’ve seen is that 

it goes outer edge to outer edge.  So if you have say the word DJ 

where I am and say the word recording is where you are, you may have 

6’ in between that if it’s done like this, it doesn’t count as signage 

but because it’s all connected, that all counts as your square footage 

even though the letters are so far apart you probably would be ---

you’d be much over.  You would exceed the allowable limit if you were 

to connect them. It would say, run 30 feet by 10 inches or a foot as 

opposed to you know, whatever these little amounts are.  The total of 

these things run about 32 square feet so you would actually double if 

not 2.5 times whatever that measurement is.   I don’t know if that 

made any --- it makes sense to me because I deal with this. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I’m looking for the numbers.  What I see, if you are 

curious where I am driving, you could be in front of us for a variance 

on square footage and have three signs or you could be in front of us 

for a variance on the three sign limit but be under the square 

footage. 

 So, it was kind of a – 

 MR. WALSH: Six in one, half a dozen in the other. 

 MR. WYSONG:  -- rhetorical question.  I’m trying to figure out 

where we are on this. 

 MR. WALSH: Well, we obviously, would rather be here for the 

number of signs than for the square footage.  Um, laid out this way, 

there have been locations that have used an encompassing look and it 

doesn’t really do the plaza justice.  Because the plaza is new.  I 

mean, I can’t say I’ve been around, it’s new.  But to me it looks 

really new. It has a good brand image in it with the BOBs and the 

stonework and the TJ Max and things like that. 

 But if you were to take these letters and put them individually 

which is what we’re planning to do it keeps that kind of a new image 

in within that plaza. 

 But if you were to link them together and kind of box them in 

like a cloud --- we call a cloud sign, where it’s one long strip that 

has them spaced out --- it doesn’t in our terms, it’s not very 

aesthetically pleasing. 

 And, who knows if the landlord would have an issue with putting 

something that is not aesthetically pleasing on his brand new façade.  

I mean, that’s something --- a bridge we can cross there. 

 I would rather be here to work on the number of signs than on the 

actual square footage. 
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 MR. WYSONG:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none t his application is closed. 

 

8:25 p.m. 
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REGULAR MEETING 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the regular meeting of the 

Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 8:25 o’clock, p.m. in 

the Municipal Center Assembly Room with the following members in 

attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte & Bryan Wysong          

    

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

    Dee Ahern 

     

 

 Absent:  Matthew O’Keefe, Commissioner 

    Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

    Paul Bedard, Alternate 

     

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 

   

 

   

 The Chair seated Ms. Ahern for Mr. O’Keefe.  A quorum was 

determined. 

     

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #5982A, Application of Brian J. & Kelly A. Terry for 

a 23’ rear yard setback variance to 27’ where 50’ is required under 

Sections 7A-00& 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 340 Shuttle Meadow 

Road, property of Brian J. & Kelly A. Terry in an R-80 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5982A.  Mr. Wysong 

seconded. 

 Discussion: 

 Mr. Wysong stated he understood why the variance is being asked 

for but to a certain extent I am sympathetic to the other property 

owners as I think we should be. 

 In this case, having inspected the property from the top side, 

I’m left with the impression that the house will not be visible from 

the lower side of the slope.  I would have a nice warm feeling if I 

could somehow confirm that.  The questions I asked were trying to 
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determine if the ridgeline was higher than the house and it appears 

that the ridgeline is somewhat higher than the elevation of the floor. 

 I don’t have a sense of the visual impact of looking up from down 

below to look over the ridgeline what is the visual angle you would 

see.  I think the property owners down below commented that they could 

see the chicken coop or whatever that dilapidated building is. But 

that, my sense is that was virtually on the ridgeline.  

 Again, my memory is probably a little foggy on that because I 

didn’t see it as a detail of concern at the time I was out there. 

 If I believe I am correct, I’m probably in favor of granting the 

variance.  With an uneasy feeling that maybe it will be visible but if 

it is visible it is visible from several hundred feet away. 

 As that area is developed, I don’t think this would be the only 

house that becomes visible from down below.  So I don’t think that is 

a limiting criteria to begin with with all due respect to the 

landowners down below. 

 So, I think I would probably say this is an acceptable variance 

considering the wetlands, the lack of building space on that 

particular lot, albeit an R-80 of almost 3 acres. 

 Mr. LaPorte added they also have a hardship as far as the septic 

system goes. 

 Mr. Wysong responded if you drove out to that line, Joe, there 

are lots of hardships out there.  When it rains it is going to be a 

hardship.  When it snows it is going to be a hardship.  If you try to 

landscape it, it will be a hardship. 

 The Chair agreed with the way it was outlined.  But I also think 

that if the owner was to have to redesign the house to fit within the 

footprint without a variance, he’s probably going to have to go up 

which means as far as I can see it is going to be more visible than it 

is now with the current ranch single story house.  So I would attend 

to approve the variance, as well. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

  

 

 B. APPEAL #5983A,  Application of Kaholiki Georgaras Morin for 

special exception approval for a food vending trailer under Section 4-

01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, 

property of Polar Properties LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5983A with 

stipulations. 
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 1. No temporary signage allowed included but not limited to 

balloons, streamers, flags and/or banners. 

 2. Trailer must be removed off site at the end of the business 

day. 

 3. Garbage must be cleaned up. 

 4. The location of the structure shall not obstruct any 

sightlines. 

 5. Health department approval needed. 

 6. Any storage of food on site must satisfy health department. 

 7. Annual zoning board of appeals approval needed. 

 8. Written hours of operation frame needed. 

 9. Applicant is the only person allowed to operate at this 

particular location. 

 10. No other location will be allowed unless the applicant 

applies to the zoning board of appeals for approval. 

 11. Written confirmation from property owner allowing vendor to 

sell on site. 

 Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 Mr. Librandi asked if the hours of operation were established. 

 The Chair said she wanted to 8:00. 

 Mr. Wysong noted it is on the application.  But we should 

stipulate it. 

 Mr.Librandi said she requested Monday thru Friday, 7:00 am to 

8:00 pm and Saturday 9:00 am to 3:00 pm. 

 Discussion: 

 Mr.  Wysong brought up picnic tables.  I know in some 

stipulations in the past we have talked about picnic tables and tables 

not being allowed.  Is there something in the code that says you can’t 

have picnic tables on private property?  Mr. Librandi said there 

wasn’t.  It’s below anything that we would think of as a structure in 

terms of zoning.  

 He continued that he remembered the intent of this food cart 

approval was for somebody to drive up, get their food, and move 

forward.  In terms of the parking lot there were safety issues where 

somebody would stay there.  It was to be a quick stop and go. 
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 The Chair explained he personally had a concern.  We started out 

and it is in the regulations as Rob outlined it.  We have restaurants 

in town that pay taxes, rent, water and sewer.  They pay all kinds of 

fees to the town.  And, the cart was intended to as Rob pointed out, 

drive up, get a hot dog, get in your car and drive away or you sit in 

your car and eat. 

 I think we’re going beyond the boundaries because we approved one 

on 322 and we stipulated no benches. There are benches out there.  

There is a --- signs out there.  There are --- he put a canopy over 

it.  He’s got an outdoor sit-down restaurant and that is what this is 

going to be. People being able to sit down, kids running around the 

parking lot there.  I am against it.  I thought it was a great idea 

when she had the cart. I think it serves a purpose.  But I think this 

goes way beyond what the regulations stipulate in our zoning 

regulation. 

 And, I am not sure that the board, in my opinion, should extend 

it that far.  What’s next? 

 Mr. Gworek said she wants to renew her food service bending 

trailer.  So we do stipulate no picnic tables on the grass area or no 

picnic tables allowed? 

 The Chair said her application is for picnic tables.  We have to 

either approve it as submitted, we can add stipulations over and above 

to say there’s no signs, have two tables, et cetera or we turn it down 

and she could resubmit.   

 In my opinion she could resubmit the application for a renewal 

because it is a significant change in my mind to what she submitted 

here.  If we turn it down, she would have to come back to the board 

and ask to just renew her license or her application for the cart in 

that location. 

 Mr. LaPorte said she is asking for the food vending trailer in 

the application. 

 The Chair said she ahs that now. Her new application would be, 

she is asking for renewal of the application for the food vending cart 

with tables, etc, and the change of hours.  If she comes up and says I 

want to keep it in the same spot and then we can discuss it.  I’ll 

leave it up to the board, but in my mind it would be significant 

enough that she could resubmit it without the tables.  I think that 

really expands it into an outdoor restaurant. 

 We have restaurants in town that pay all the taxes and things 

that go with it and we could end up with ten of these carts around 

town.  How do we turn them down? 

 Mr. Gworek asked if it was a similar situation with the garage 

where he wanted 20’ and we said verbally can we do 18.  Is that 

something new can do here or is this closed now?  I don’t think he 
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came back with an amended application.  The Chair said he did.  Mr. 

Gworek agreed at the end he did but it started at 20 and went down to 

18.   The Chair said the 18 was turned down.  And, then he came in and 

negotiated it.  The bottom line is the town attorney said it was 

significant went he went to 16.   

 Mr. Librandi said with variances it has been done where you could 

verbally, if something asked for 15 and you only allowed 10, it has 

been done in the past.  IF this is beyond just a few things, this is a 

substantial change. 

 The Chair pointed out this is doubling the size of her operation 

in his mind. 

 Mr. LaPorte said it was a safety issue. 

 Mr. Wysong clarified that if the applicant comes back for a 

renewal of the annual vending trailer with the stipulations read into 

the motion and the change of hours only that would be a significant 

change from this appeal because she’s leaving the two tables out.  The 

Chair felt that would be the case. 

 Mr. Wysong said his own opinion would be he could not approve 

this with the picnic tables in view of the discussion and past history 

of creeping structures around the food cart.  But if the applicant 

were to return with the two tables omitted, it would be a significant 

change from this and would have my wholehearted support.  The Chair 

commented he agreed. 

 Vote on the application as submitted with the tables, change of 

hours, et cetra. 

 Ms Ahern noted the discussion centered around the tables is a 

safety issue and it is something we wouldn’t allow in our regulations. 

 Vote:  Ms. Ahern:  Yes 

   Mr. LaPorte: Yes 

   Mr.  Wysong: No 

   Mr.  Gworek: No 

   Mr. Salka:  No 

 

 Motion denied. 

   

 

 C. APPEAL #5984A, Application of CT Dept. Of Transportation 

for a 183 sq. ft. variance from 20,514 sq.ft. to 20,331 sq.ft. where 

22,500 sq.ft. is required to allow the CT Dept. of Transportation to 

acquire land to improve the intersection of Rte.10 & Rte. 322 under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1201 Old Turnpike 

Road, property of Paul Dubnicka in an R-20/25 zone. 
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 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5984A.  Mr. Wysong 

seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong said these are tough because we are presented these 

things in bits and pieces.  With all due respect to Douglas who has 

been here twice.  I have another year on this board and I expect to 

see you four or five more times on this particular project.  I have 

yet to receive a whole picture of what you are doing down there at the 

intersection of Route 10 and 322. 

 I see that the opposing resident has a nice big drawing.  I think 

I would like to have one of those nice big drawings with some detail 

because it appears you are moving a busy highway, Route 10, on to what 

is now Norton Street.  You’re tearing down the bridge.  You are 

changing the elevation of Route 10.  You’re changing the elevation of 

322.  You’re asking for variances on 4 pieces of property so far.  I 

just am at a loss as a commissioner as to where this project is going. 

 I know I am exceeding the boundaries of the discussion but for 

the purposes of this appeal, I guess I have to approve it as part of 

the plan with the hopes that the whole project is reconsidered and 

alternatives are explored.  But I don’t know how to do that as a 

commissioner. 

 MR. LaPorte said he would like to continue this.  I think the 

town might look at it a little different.  It might change the element 

of sidewalks.  I don’t think it is set in stone where you have to have 

sidewalks.  I don’t think so. 

 In fact, I think when builders come in and they call for 

sidewalks in certain places, I think they eliminate them.  That’s a 

point. 

 The Chair noted Mr. Librandi is sitting as the town planner now, 

acting town planner, wearing a second hat.  I could ask you, from your 

perspective, what is the chance of the town rethinking that or is this 

basically as Mr.Cyr said; this is sort of a fate complete.  This is 

the way the town is going and not much is going to change. 

 Mr.Librandi said he has spoken with the town engineer, half way 

through when this came forward to ask him what was going on there 

because engineering and public works handle sidewalks.  He said they 

do have a big plan project that they’re working on. 

 I have spoken with the town attorney who said, let’s revisit the 

sidewalks and see really if they’re necessary.  If not, um, it was 

asked the  question if staff could --- can we have the sidewalks 

possibly removed.  It was said they may be able to with a revision of 

the plans.  We have to see the plans first and see what is happening 

there. 
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 If it is sidewalks to nowhere, if it is a big picture, I wouldn’t 

see why the town would approve these if it wasn’t for something bigger 

than the scope we’re presented right now. 

 I haven’t seen or received any large scale plans.  This was 

probably going on well before I took the job.   So, discussion has 

been made.  Staff can rereview it and talk to you if necessary. 

 Mr. Librandi continued he informed the town engineer of his 

concern from the beginning if sidewalks are the issue that DOT keeps 

coming to the board, perhaps they should do it all in one shot so you 

see the larger scale or a bigger picture rather than pieces where we 

are only given a small portion. 

 The Chair said this is a multi-year project.  Bottom line is we 

have a motion on the table.  We have a second.  If we approve this, it 

goes forward as submitted.  If we deny it, then we go into the other 

option where the state then has eminent domain, they can buy out the 

applicant.  We’re between a rock and a hard place. 

 Mr. Librandi said from what was stated, the town did approve this 

project as it is right now and did require the sidewalks.   So with 

staff’s review and approval of the sidewalks, it must’ve been for a 

good reason. 

 Mr. Gworek commented the sidewalks are not a site concern.  The 

way the application as I read it, it just seek the variance concerning 

the lot size.  There is no mention of sidewalks. 

 The Chair said look at the drawing.  The whole purpose as stated 

by Doug is for the sidewalks. 

 Mr. Gworek understood that.  The variance is just for the lot 

size. It seems to me they’re going to take it with our approval, or 

not.  I don’t want to get into the weeds with concerns about what is 

going to be there or not be there.  What is in front of us is in front 

of us. 

 Mr. Wysong added these appeals are for the taking of property.  

If we approve it and for whatever reason the project is changed so the 

state doesn’t need to take that property, the fact that we approved it 

has no bearing any longer.  The state won’t take the property because 

they are not going to compensate the landowner for property they 

didn’t take. 

 If we go ahead and approve, we have the ability to run it back 

before the town and say let’s talk to each other.  I don’t know who 

reviewed the project.  Mr.Librandi said it was predominantly the 

engineering department.  They handle the right of ways and issues with 

DOT. 

 Mr. Wysong again asked if the engineering department sat down 

with the property owners.  Mr. Librandi said he didn’t know.   
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 Mr.  Wysong pointed out they haven’t sat down with us as 

commissioners and we’re the ones that are getting the piecemeal 

dealing out off the deck and keeping the rest of the deck secret. 

 Mr. LaPorte interrupted saying I think we should talk with the 

homeowners and go over this with the planning and zoning or 

engineering department about the sidewalks.   

 The Chair said we have a motion on the table to approve and we 

have a second.  We can pull back, you can withdraw the second, 

withdraw the motion and then we can get a second motion to continue 

the public hearing and get some more information from the town 

engineer to get a fuller picture.  That’s another option. 

 Mr. Wysong recapped. If we approve, then Mr. Hummel will have 

gotten what he is here tonight to seek.  But that doesn’t mean that 

the project can’t be changed from this point on. 

 If we deny, then I think the reaction from the state is to 

initiate one of the other actions.  I don’t know if I want one of the 

other actions initiated until the town has reviewed it with the 

homeowners and the boards. 

 The Chair said if we continued the public hearing, would the town 

initiate that action with the homeowners. 

 Mr.  Wysong asked: which has more effect?  To continue?  Deny?  

Approve it. 

 The Chair said if we approve it, there is no reason for them to 

even initiate it.  Again, I’m looking at it from the homeowners’ 

perspective.  The state is going to do what the state is going to do.  

 Whereas a local board, I think we need to look at it from the 

homeowners’ perspective they have every opportunity.  I’m not sure 

they’ve had every opportunity.   

 The town hasn’t talked to them. 

 The state, with the exception of one homeowner, the state hasn’t 

talked to the other homeowner. 

 Mr. Wysong said this is a repeat of what we went through a couple 

of months ago.  How many more times are we going to be revisited on 

this project?  We don’t know a heck of a lot about it. 

 The final argument will be here is the last one and since you’ve 

approved all the other ones, this is the last one.  And, the deck is 

still sitting on the table, one card at a time being shown.  

 Mr. Wysong withdrew his second of the approval of this appeal. 

 Mr. LaPorte withdrew his motion for approval. 
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 Mr.Wysong made a motion to continue the public hearing on Appeal 

5984A.  Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 D. APPEAL #5985A, Application of Ct Dept. of Transportation 

for a 5’ front yard setback variance to 21’ where 26’ exists and 40’ 

is required.  Also, a 546 sq.ft. variance from 11,041 sq.ft. to 10,495 

sq.ft. where 22,500 sq.ft. is required.  Also, to vary the lot width 

to 95’ where 98’ exists and 100’ is required to allow the CT Dept. of 

Transportation to acquire l and to improve the intersection of Rte. 10 

& Rte. 322 under Section 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 225 

Norton Street, property of William C. & Robin L. Michel in an R-20@5 

zone. 

 Mr. Wysong made a motion to continue Appeal 5985A.  Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong commented it would be the same discussion as the 

previous application. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 E. APPEAL #5986A, Application of ROCHSAMIBR, LLC for special 

exception approval to allow applicant to apply to the State of 

Connecticut for automotive sales and repair under Sections 11-03 & 15-

05 of the Zoning Regulations, 971 South Main Street, property of Gene 

E. & Sharon Duclos in a B zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve 5986A with stipulations. 

 STIPULATIONS: 

 1. No automotive work be done outside of the building. 

 2. No cannibalized vehicles. 

 3. No outside storage of equipment or parts of any vehicle. 

 4. No more than four vehicles to be offered for sale. 

 5. Nine specific parking spaces to be marked. 

 6. Outside storage to be fenced in. 
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 7. No advertising flags, banners, streamers or pennants, 

balloons, lights, twirlers, propellers, sandwich board signs or 

devices of a carnival nature to be displayed on site. 

 8. Parking places will be striped. 

 9. Handicapped signs installed. 

 10. No gasoline sold. 

 11. Hours of operation will be from 9:00 to 6:00 and on 

Saturday 9:00 to 3:00. 

 Mr.  Wysong seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong said it sounds very much like the business that was 

there.  They are not proposing collision repair but automobile 

customization, et cetera.  I think it will be friendlier to the 

neighborhood than what was there.  I would recommend approval on that 

basis. 

 The Chair said they ran a nice operation on 322.  The work is 

done inside, quiet.  Customization. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 F. APPEAL #5987A, Application of Signage Solutions for a 4 

sign variance to allow 7 wall signs where only 3 are allowed under 

Sections 13-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 825 Queen Street, 

property of RK Southington LLC c/o RK Associates in a B zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve 8957A.  Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong thought it looked great.  I asked the question on 

square footage versus number and we got a good answer.  The diagram of 

the front of the building looks smart.  If I saw just guitar or Guitar 

Center and I was looking for a DJ I wouldn’t go to there for a DJ.  

I’d go to the yellow pages.  From a merchandising standpoint, signs 

describing what services they offer are unobtrusive and I would 

approve it on that basis. 

 The Chair added there were other businesses that asked for 

variances because that is so far back from the road.   

 The frontage of that building is quite large.  I think it is 

appropriate and it will look nice.  A good add to that mall. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Librandi said he had nothing new at this time. 

  

 Discussion of Route 10 Project: 

 Mr.Lombardi asked if a meeting was going to be set up.  The Chair 

said the public hearing was continued which means in my mind we will 

get something from the planning/engineering department and/or I would 

suggest we get somebody from the planning department or engineering 

department here to answer any additional questions we might have. 

 I ask Rob to go back to them and say look, we’d like to get more 

of a longer view plan and not be piecemealing this thing one parcel at 

a time. 

 Mr. Lombardi said it is probably a multi-billion dollar project. 

We should be able to see a nice picture of what it looks like. 

 The Chair commented if one of the homeowners can do it, I think 

DOT    can get it, too. 

 Mr. Lombardi said he felt it was unacceptable the documentation 

that they’re giving. Unless you really know the area and I know the 

area pretty well and I don’t know this person’s house. 

 Mr. Wysong stated that the magnitude of the project, as I 

understand it, and it was evident on the drawing of the citizen 

opposing it, Route 10 crosses over that bridge almost in a straight 

line.  And, they’re going to take the bridge down and they’re going to 

take Route 10 and move it on to where Norton is now. 

 So the gentleman living on Norton Street, which is busy but not 

that busy, it’s a feeder for people off of 322 who want to get on to 

10. 

 The Chair interrupted it is pretty busy.  It’s a nightmare to get 

to Route 10 or come off Route 10 to get to 322. 

 Mr. Wysong continued that Route 10 to him was the busier main 

thoroughfare.  

 Well, now little Norton Street which is busy at rush hour is 

going to be busy with all Route 10 traffic, every north and south 

headed vehicle is going to be going by the guy’s house 40’ closer. 

 And, he has got another problem.  They have a building supply, 

trucking, something or other --- is this the back entrance to 

Superior?  Okay.  You look out is front door and the entrance is right 

there.  And, it’s basically two streets away. The trucks turn on to 10 

unless they have to be one to get to 322 and then they come across 10 

and turn down Norton.   
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 Well now, every single truck in and out of Superior is going to 

be coming right at his house and turning on to 10 which is down where 

Norton is.   

 At the bottom of the hill they are going to raise 322.  They took 

the bridge out. They’re saying well they want a 90 degree 

intersection.  Route 10 went this way.  You go across the street and 

you don’t have a 90 degree on the other side. You’ve got to catty 

corner across the street to pick up the dropped Route 10. 

 To me that affects every property on both sides. They’ll be 

moving dirt. I don’t even know how they’re going to keep Route 10 open 

while they’re doing this. And, they are going to be running traffic 

down Norton catty corner and then back up --- the little street that 

we had variances on before --- Old Turnpike, I guess, while they tear 

the bridge down.  I think it is going to be a long project. 

 And, I think we are owed a final approved town plan that has been 

discussed with the homeowners, discussed with the state.  Questions 

like why don’t you move the whole road over and run it basically where 

the bridge is?  You can’t keep 10 open while you tear down the bridge 

and redo the intersection.   

 You encroach on the southwest corner which is a field with a 

microwave tower in it. Why are we grabbing property all along where 

the houses are and on the other side of the road it is an empty field. 

 I’d like to have a better feeling that this has been well talked 

out. 

 The Chair asked Mr. Librandi to go to engineering.  If you want 

me there, I’ll come. 

 Mr. Librandi said he would talk to Jim Grappone, the acting town 

engineer, and I’ll ask him if he could give us any plans. I’ll try and 

email or snail mail the state. 

 The Chair added as well as the concept for the sidewalk. 

 Mr. Librandi would ask if he could come to the next meeting and 

we can really get a clarification. 

 The Chair when he comes back and says sidewalks is the way it’s 

going and you know there’s almost no way we can deny it then. 

 Mr. Wysong pointed out the homeowner says he’s for sidewalks.  

One of them is. 

 Mr. Librandi spoke about the cost effectiveness.  The certain 

percentage to pay for. 

 The Chair did note they are going to pay 80% and that’s exactly 

why.  From the town’s standpoint it is a win/win for them. But not for 

the homeowner, necessarily. 
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 Mr. LaPorte commented not for whose living there. 

  

 (2) Mr. Lombardi asked when we put in the stipulations, do you 

think it would be a good idea to put them while we’re still talking to 

the applicant so they could comment. 

 The Chair noted we usually do.  We should’ve said we are going to 

put these in and read them off to him. 

 Mr. Gworek added that the applicant from Custom Coach said he was 

familiar with the applications. 

 Mr. Lombardi said he just wanted to make sure. 

 No further discussion. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Wysong seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 9:02 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

     Robert Salka, Chairman 

     Zoning Board of Appeals 

 

 

 


